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Summary Recommendation 
Staff recommends the Planning Commission review the Park City Heights pre-Master 
Planned Development (MPD) application and conceptual plan, take public input, and 
consider approving findings of initial compliance with the Park City General Plan.  
  
The purpose of this meeting is to: 

 Discuss the proposed MPD conceptual plan 
 Take public input 
 Discuss findings prepared by staff  
 Consider finding initial compliance with the Park City General Plan 
 Provide direction to the applicants regarding the MPD submittal 
  

Description 
Project Name:  Park City Heights pre-Master Planned Development 
Applicant: Boyer Park City Junction, L.C. and Park City Municipal 

Corporation  
Location: Southwest corner of the intersection of State Highway 248 

and Highway US 40- the MPD application includes 
approximately 239 acres of the 286 acres of recently 
annexed land. 

Zoning: Community Transition (CT) 
Adjacent Land Uses: Municipal open space; single family residential subdivisions; 

vacant parcel to the north zoned County- RR; and vacant 
parcel to the south zoned County- MR; Park City Medical 
Center (IHC) and the Park City Ice Arena/Quinn’s Fields 
Complex are on the northwest corner of the intersection. 

Reason for Review: Pre-Applications for MPDs require Planning Commission 
review and finding of initial compliance with the General Plan 
in order to go forward. 

Owner: Park City is 50% owner with The Boyer Company of the 
larger parcel (175 acres) to the south and 24 acres of the 
front open space parcel. Park City owns outright 
approximately 40 acres, 20 within the open space to the 
north and 20 at the north end of the development parcel.  

Pre-Master Planned Development public meeting 
The Land Management Code (LMC) (Section 15-6-4 (B)) requires a pre-application 
public meeting to discuss a Master Planned Development (MPD) conceptual plan and 
determination of whether the proposal is in initial compliance with the Park City General 
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Plan prior to the applicant submitting a final MPD application. The purpose of the pre-
application public meeting is to have the applicant present preliminary concepts and 
give the public an opportunity to respond to those concepts early in the planning 
process.  
 
The Planning Commission must make findings of initial compliance with the General 
Plan prior to a formal MPD application being submitted and can provide direction to the 
applicant regarding items that need to be addressed with the MPD submittal.  
 
Background  
After a process that took many years, on May 27, 2010, the City Council voted to annex 
286.64 acres of the area known as Park City Heights (see Exhibit A). When the 
Planning Commission reviewed the annexation application on April 9, 2008, it asked that 
final MPD application address several areas of concern, including: 
 

 overall density in terms of number of single family/market rate lots,  
 location of units on the site in consideration of sensitive lands (ridgelines, etc),  
 better integration of the affordable units within the overall project,  
 entry area needed to be redesigned to provide a neighborhood gathering location 

and better sense of arrival,  
 sustainability and water conservation, and  
 a greater overall design/appearance as a residential community that relates to 

Park City’s resort identity rather than as a “cookie cutter” suburban subdivision.   
 
On November 12, 2009, Council approved a land purchase agreement to acquire a 50% 
interest in approximately 200 acres of the 286 acre annexation property. A condition of 
the Purchase and Sale Agreement with Boyer Company, the annexation petitioner, 
required the parties to enter into a Co-Tenancy Agreement prior to closing. Additionally, 
prior to November 12th, the City acquired the two Talisker parcels within the Annexation 
property (approximately 40 acres) and became a co-applicant in the annexation. 
 
On November 19, 2009, Council conducted a public hearing and approved the Co-
Tenancy Agreement. This agreement creates a two (2) year window for additional public 
process, planning, and negotiation regarding the form the public/private partnership will 
take. If an agreement on the Development Plan for Park City Heights is not reached 
within two (2) years, Boyer may exercise an option and the City will buy the remaining 
50% interest in the property. On May 27, 2010 the Council adopted an Ordinance 
approving the annexation. Now that the property has been annexed, Master Planned 
Development (MPD) approval from the Planning Commission is required prior to any 
development or site work or building permit approvals.  
 
Since November 2009, the applicants and City Staff have worked together on 
amendments to the concept site plan to address the Planning Commission’s concerns, 
as well as direction from the City Council including amendments to the affordable 
housing plan, water agreement, and details of the overall annexation agreement.  
 
Staff and the applicants finalized the annexation agreement, including a water 
agreement between the City and the applicants (Exhibit B).  
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On May 27, 2010, the City Council voted to adopt an ordinance approving the Park City 
Heights Annexation agreement which included the water agreement. The Council also 
voted to approve Community Transition (CT) zoning for the entire 286 acres.  
 
On June 17, 2010, the applicant provided an updated pre-MPD submittal, including a 
revised conceptual site plan for a mixed residential development on 239 acres of the 
total 286 acres annexed (Exhibit C). The remaining annexed area is owned by separate 
parties and is not subject to this MPD. A pre-MPD application was submitted with the 
revised annexation application in 2005 as required by the code. The pre-MPD provided 
the basis of the density discussion during the annexation review process. The revised 
conceptual plan consists of 239 residential units, including: 
 

 160 market rate units in a mix of cottage units on smaller (6,000 to 8,000 sf lots) 
and single family detached units on 9,000 to 10,000 sf lots,  

 44.78 Affordable Unit Equivalents configured in approximately 28 deed restricted 
affordable units to satisfy the IHC MPD affordable housing requirement, 

 32 Affordable Unit Equivalents configured as approximately 16 deed restricted 
affordable units to meet the CT zone affordable housing requirement, and 

 35 deed restricted affordable units that Park City Municipal proposes to build 
consistent with one of its stated public purposes in the acquisition of an 
ownership interest in the land.   

 
Affordable housing units are proposed as a mix of stacked condominiums, townhouses 
and cottage style units. The total unit count of 239 includes all of the affordable units, 
including those that could be exempted from maximum density calculations per the 
LMC. 
 
The plan includes approximately 175 acres of open space (73% open space), a 
community play field, club house, and interconnecting trails throughout the development 
with connections to the city wide trail system, including an extension to the Rail Trail.  
 
Analysis 
 
Density 
The revised conceptual plan includes a reduction from 200 to160 market rate units 
reflecting a 20% decrease in the number of market units from earlier plans. The 
proposed density is consistent with the Annexation Agreement. The conceptual plan 
includes 79 affordable deed restricted units for a total of 239 dwelling units on the 239 
acre MPD property. The density ratio is one (1) unit per acre, including the affordable 
units. This density is consistent with the CT zone for residential MPDs. If the 46 required 
affordable housing units (IHC and CT zone obligations of 20%) are excluded from the 
density calculations, as allowed by the LMC, the net density ratio is 0.81 units per acre.  
 
Staff requests discussion on the idea of converting some residential UEs to commercial 
for small neighborhood support commercial, such as a general store/café with a 
neighborhood oriented office component on the second floor. One (1) residential UE 
(2000 sq. feet) could be reserved for future commercial in an effort to be more 
sustainable. The entry area would be an appropriate location for a little “depot stop” near 
the Rail Trail bike path, for snacks, sandwiches, coffee, cold drinks, as well as having a 
second story office component to collect year round rent to support the neighborhood 
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commercial use. Staff requests discussion on the proposed density and potential 
of including neighborhood commercial uses within the MPD. Is the proposed 
density consistent with the General Plan goals and objectives as discussed later 
in the report?  
 
Revised Conceptual Site Plan 
The conceptual site plan has been revised to address Planning Commission concerns 
for: 

 greater integration of the affordable and market units, 
 greater clustering of units around a common green area,  
 enhanced backyards adjacent to open space,  
 locating units 60’ to 70’ lower on the slope,  
 enhanced neighborhood entry and identity, 
 further minimize visual impact by moving development off the ridge closest to the 

Rail Trail at the northern portion of the site, 
 enhanced resort character with a winter tubing hill amenity proposed on a portion 

of the interior neighborhood open space to provide a neighborhood winter 
recreation amenity,  

 enhanced trail locations and connections, and 
 enhanced community play field within common area near entry and multi-family 

units. 
 

A final detailed site plan will be a required element of the Master Planned Development 
application. Staff requests discussion on the revised conceptual site plan (see 
below Annexation Agreement and Water Agreement for discussion of required 
Green Building, water conservation, and other best planning practices for site 
planning, etc.)  
 
Annexation Agreement 
The Annexation Agreement (Exhibit B) specifically addresses the Council’s direction on 
the Park City Heights annexation, pertaining to affordable housing, residential density, 
trails, transportation improvements, and sustainable design, including water 
conservation requirements, in addition to the usual subjects of annexation agreements.  
The conceptual plan complies with the general direction provided by the Council.  
 
The Annexation Agreement includes specific requirements for sustainability, including 
green building and water conservation requirements as follows: 
 

All construction within the Final MPD shall utilize sustainable site design, 
development and building practices and otherwise comply with requirements of 
the CT Zone. Unless otherwise approved in the final MPD in compliance with the 
current Environmental/Sustainability Element of the General Plan, each home in 
the development must receive National Association of Home Builders National 
Green Building Standards Silver Certification (or other Green Building certification 
as approved by the Planning Commission at the time of the MPD approval) OR 
reach LEED for Homes Silver Rating (minimum of 60 points)… 
 

In addition to requiring specific Green Building standards the Annexation Agreement 
identifies specific water conservation requirements as follows: 

Planning Commission - July 14, 2010 Page 202 of 269



 
 … to achieve water conservation goals, the builder must either: 
 

 Achieve at a minimum, the Silver Performance Level points within Chapter 
8, Water Efficiency, of the National Association  of Home Builders National 
Green Building Standards; OR 

 Achieve a minimum combined 10 points within the 1) Sustainable Sites 
(SS 2) Landscaping and 2) Water Efficiency (WE) categories of the LEED 
for Homes Checklist. 

 
Water Agreement  
The water agreement limits initial water delivery to the project by capping the number of 
initial UEs that may be occupied until the Quinn’s water treatment plant is completed. 
Phase I is limited to a maximum of 180,000 sf of residential development and shall not 
exceed 90 UEs or 90,000 gallons of water per day of demand.   
 
Subsequent development is required to be phased to provide time for the City to 
construct a water treatment plant capable of increasing the City’s water source capacity 
by a minimum of 1,500 gallons per minute (gpm). The City anticipates the water 
treatment plant will be operational and capable of increasing the City’s water source 
capacity by a minimum of 1,500 gpm on or before October 14, 2011. The agreement 
limits issuance of temporary or permanent certificates of occupancy to any development 
beyond Phase I to the date on which the water treatment plant is operational as stated.  
 
Other notable elements of the water agreement include: 

 Location and construction of a culinary water tank and culinary water distribution 
lines. 

 Provision of rights of way for potential future City-owned water infrastructure 
including an additional raw water tank. 

 Cost sharing of water systems and infrastructure. 
 
Phasing of Development 
Phase I is anticipated to include the IHC and CT zone required affordable units and 
market units that can be accommodated with the existing water infrastructure. Phase I 
includes the entry area, community play field, trail connections to the Rail Trail, and the 
multi-family and cottage units located within the northern most development pod and 
loop road located closest to Richardson’s Flat Road (see Exhibit D). Construction of the 
upsized water tank would not occur with this phase and infrastructure would be limited 
to that necessary to provide service to the Phase I units. Anticipated timeframe is for the 
construction phase for Phase I to begin Spring of 2011. 
 
Phase II will be timed to market demand. The owners have confirmed that they would 
not proceed with bonding and/or installation of infrastructure without documentation of 
market feasibility and preliminary developer interest in the property. Given current 
economic climate it is likely that infrastructure for the bulk of Park City Heights would not 
occur prior to 2012.  
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Land Management Code 
The Community Transition (CT) zoning requirements are as follows:   
 

 
CT Zone 

 
CODE 
REQUIREMENT 

 
PROPOSED 

 
SETBACKS: 

 
 

 
 

 
*FRONT: 

 
25' (minimum of 100’ 
to SR 248 ROW per 
ECPO) 

 
Varies from 150’ to 
270’ 

 
*SIDES 

 
25' 

 
25’ or greater 

 
*REAR 

 
25' 

 
25’ or greater 

 
HEIGHT 

 
28' plus 5' (33’) for 
pitched roof with a 
minimum slope of 
4:12  
 

 
33’ with pitched roofs 
anticipated for all 
cottage units and 
single family detached 
units. Height 
exception may be 
requested for multi-
family unit buildings.   

 
DENSITY 

 
Maximum density is 1 
dwelling unit per acre 
for MPDs- excluding 
required affordable  
housing units 
 

 
239 units on 239 
acres (this includes all 
required affordable 
housing units per the 
Annexation 
Agreement)    

 
LOT SIZE/FLOOR 
AREA RATIO  

 
No minimum lot size, 
no maximum floor 
area of Floor Area 
Ratio (FAR) 

 
No lot size, floor area 
ratio information 
available. 
 

OPEN SPACE 
Minimum of 70% for 
MPDs 

73%.   

**PARKING 2 per dwelling unit 2 per dwelling unit 

 
*Master Planned Developments require a 25’ setback around the perimeter of the MPD. Sensitive Lands 
Overlay (SLO) requires additional setbacks. Setbacks from property lines of individual platted lots within 
the MPD shall be determined by the Planning Commission at the time of the MPD approval.  
**Parking in an MPD in the CT zone is required to be 60% in a structured/tiered arrangement. All parking 
for the residential units is proposed to be within garages or structures. Parking requirements maybe 
increased or decreased by the Planning Commission during the MPD review.  
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General Plan Discussion 
The specific elements of the General Plan that apply to this project are included in the 
following analysis.  
 
Goals 
The General Plan, in the Community Direction section, establishes goals designed to 
address foreseeable problems and express community aspirations. The following key 
goals are applicable: 
 
 Preserve the mountain resort and historic character of Park City.  

 Future development should complement the existing historic and resort 
qualities of our mountain community.  

 New development… should be modest in scale and utilize historic building 
and natural building materials. New structures should blend in with the 
landscape. 

 Preserve environmental quality, open spaces, and outdoor recreational 
opportunities. 

 Preserve an attractive, healthy environment with clean air and natural 
landscapes. To preserve the natural views of the mountains and 
meadows, new development… should be focused in less visible areas. 

 Retain maximum possible amount of natural vegetation, screen structures, 
and preserve natural quality of the landscape.  

 Maintain high quality of public services and facilities. 
 Community should continue to provide excellence in public services and 

community facilities to meet the needs and desires of residents and 
visitors. 

 Maintain the unique identity and character of an historic community 
 
Community Character Element 
The project is located adjacent to the Highway 40/248 planning area, also in the Quinn’s 
Junction planning area. New residential developments should be modest in scale and 
utilize historic and natural building materials.  
 
Applicable “Developing Areas Actions” include: 
 
 Promote the use of such building materials as wood siding, rock accents, earth 

tones, and metal roofs that have historic precedents in a mountain community 
context.  

 Minimize parking expanses between the street and the front facades of buildings. 
Require landscaped entries that connect with streets to provide easy, safe 
pedestrian access.  

 Minimize architectural styles and signage that are clearly not in keeping with the 
mountain resort (and historic) character of the community.  

 On development near City entries, enact special controls regarding setbacks, 
landscaping, building mass, and character.  
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Land Use Element 
The General Plan’s Land Use Plan identifies the subject site as undeveloped open land 
and possible low density residential receiving zone.   
 
 The General Plan discusses the following elements for development: architectural 

character, controlling lighting and size, requiring well-engineered streets, maintain 
pedestrian linkages from neighborhoods to commercial areas minimize expanses 
of parking, enhance landscape buffers at street edge and at entrances, etc.  

 
 Community Design policies encourage comprehensive, efficient developments 

that consider overall impacts on surrounding properties.   
 
Open Space Element 
The Open Space element seeks to support a community preference for retaining the 
openness unique to Park City and avoiding the planning and development pitfalls that 
can result from urban sprawl. This element also incorporates visual preferences of 
residents regarding the value of a variety of types of open spaces, including the 
openness of entry corridors.  
 
 Demand special attention to the entryway areas, including Highways 40, 224, and 

248 with site planning parameters that create open space corridors.  
 
Environment Element 
This element focuses on policies and actions that protect and enhance the environment, 
aesthetics, and unique natural resources of the community. 
 
 Encourage comprehensive, efficient developments that consider the overall 

impact on surrounding properties. Phasing plans for such projects will be 
necessary to avoid the premature expansion of utilities and other public facilities.  

 Approve development only when adequate public services and facilities are 
available, or will be available when needed to serve the project. 

 Wildlife habitat and migration routes should be considered in developments.  
 A balance must be maintained between development, recreational activities and 

the natural environment. It is important to work cooperatively with State and 
Federal government agencies to resolve issues. Environmental considerations 
must be part of the community planning, recreational development, and planning 
of large-scale events.   

 Water resources, Air quality, Energy, Material Resources, and Aesthetics are 
important considerations for development in Park City.   

 
Staff finds that the pre-MPD conceptual plan generally complies with these General Plan 
elements and that additional details, as described below, are required as part of the final 
MPD application in order for the Park City Heights development to fully comply with the 
intent and purposes of the General Plan. Staff requests discussion and direction 
from Planning Commission regarding these General Plan Elements. 
 
Process 
Approval of the pre-application is the first step in the MPD process and focuses on 
General Plan and zoning compliance for the proposed MPD. Based on public input, 
Planning Commission direction, and findings of initial compliance with the General Plan, 
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the applicant may submit a MPD application. The MPD application shall address the 
following:  
 

 detailed site planning issues (development areas, open space, sensitive lands, 
visual analysis, character of the development, lot layout, etc);  

 setback requirements for individual lots and buildings within the MPD; 
 architectural character (building design, materials, height exceptions, etc.);  
 green building requirements, landscaping, and water conservation;  
 parking and circulation (vehicular, pedestrian, trails, emergency vehicles, public 

transit, etc.); 
 land uses, such as allowed MPD support uses and integration of affordable units;  

and  
 general compliance with all applicable requirements of the LMC for Master 

Planned Developments and the CT zone.  
 
Master Planned Developments require a public hearing and final action by the Planning 
Commission. A development agreement is required to be ratified by the Planning 
Commission before any development work can begin. A subdivision plat, to create legal 
lots of record, dedicate streets and easements, and identify open space parcels, trails, 
common areas, etc. is a requirement prior to site work and building permits. Subdivision 
plats are reviewed by the Planning Commission with final approval by the City Council. 
Building Permits are required prior to any construction activity. 
 
Notice 
Notice was published in the Park Record and posted according to requirements of the 
LMC. Courtesy notice letters were sent to affected property owners according to 
requirements of the LMC.  
 
Public Input 
Public input was received at public hearings conducted in 2008- 2010 regarding the 
annexation and proposed development plans. Public input from members of the Hidden 
Oaks/upper Deer Valley neighborhoods has consistently requested that no through 
streets be permitted connecting the Park City Heights property to the Hidden 
Oaks/upper Deer Valley neighborhoods. Staff received an email from a resident in 
Solamere indicating that he had no objections to the annexation however, requests 
assurance that there will “never be direct access from this or any other development 
through the Oaks and thus Solamere.”   At the time of writing this report, no public input 
has been received regarding the pre-MPD application.   
 
Recommendation 
Staff recommends the Planning Commission discuss the findings, amend them as 
necessary, and approve the findings for the pre- Master Planned Development 
application for Park City Heights.  
 
Findings of Fact 
1. The 239 acre Park City Heights Master Planned Development property is located 

within the Community Transition (CT) zoning district.  
2. This property is subject to the Park City Heights Annexation plat and Annexation 

Agreement, including the Water Agreement, as approved by the Park City 
Council on May 27, 2010.  
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3. On April 9, 2008, the Planning Commission voted to forward a positive 
recommendation to the City Council on the 286.64 acre Park City Heights 
Annexation that included the 239 acre MPD property. A pre-MPD application was 
submitted with the revised annexation application on July 5, 2007 and reviewed 
by the Planning Commission and City Council as part of the annexation review. 

4. The Planning Commission found the proposed annexation in compliance with the 
General Plan, with the caveat that the final MPD application addresses several 
areas of concern. Those areas of concern include 1) overall density (reduction of 
market units and limit on total units, including affordable units), 2) location of units 
on the site in consideration of sensitive lands, 3) better integration of the 
affordable units within the overall project, 4) enhanced entry area to better 
identify a neighborhood gathering area and sense of arrival, 5) sustainability and 
water conservation requirements, and 6) a greater overall design/appearance as 
a residential community that relates to Park City’s resort identity rather than as a 
“cookie cutter” suburban subdivision.   

5. On November 12, 2009, Council approved a land purchase agreement to acquire 
a 50% interest in approximately 200 acres of the 239 acre annexation property. 

6. On May 27, 2010, City Council voted to adopt an ordinance approving the Park 
City Heights Annexation approving an annexation agreement and water 
agreement. The Council also voted to approve Community Transition (CT) zoning 
for the entire 286 acres.  

7. On June 17, 2010, the applicant provided an updated pre- MPD submittal, 
revising the July 5, 2007 application submitted with the revised annexation 
application. The revised application included a revised conceptual site plan, for a 
mixed residential development consisting of 239 dwelling units on 239 acres. 

8. The pre-MPD application consists of 1) 160 market rate units in a mix of cottage 
units on smaller (6,000 to 8,000 sf lots) and single family detached units on 9,000 
to 10,000 sf lots, 2) .44.78 Affordable Unit Equivalents configured in 
approximately 28 units to satisfy the IHC MPD affordable housing requirement,  
3)  32 Affordable Unit Equivalents configured as approximately 16 units to meet 
the CT zone affordable housing requirement for Park City Heights, and 4) 
approximately 35 affordable units the City proposes to construct consistent with 
the stated public purposes in the acquisition of an ownership interest in the land.   

9. Affordable housing units are proposed as a mix of stacked condominiums, 
townhouses and cottage style units. The final configuration and mix will be 
determined prior to submittal of the MPD application. 

10. The plan includes approximately 175 acres of open space (73% open space), a 
community play field, club house, and interconnecting trails throughout the 
development with connections to the city wide trail system, including an extension 
to the Rail Trail.  

11. The plan includes approximately 175 acres of open space (73% open space), a 
community play field, club house, and interconnecting trails throughout the 
development with connections to the city wide trail system, including an extension 
to the Rail Trail.  

12. Setbacks within the CT zone are twenty five feet (25’) from the perimeter of the 
MPD property.  The conceptual plan complies with these setback requirements.  

13. The Planning Commission may approve decreased setbacks for individual lots 
within the MPD at the time of MPD and subdivision plat approval. 

14. Approval of a final subdivision plat is a condition precedent to issuance of 
building permits.       
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15. A phasing plan and overall construction mitigation plan will be reviewed as part of 
the final MPD review.   

16. Trails and linkages to trails shown on the City’s Master Trail Plan will be reviewed 
as part of the final MPD review.   

17. Residential development requires a Conditional Use permit in the CT zone to be 
reviewed concurrently with the final MPD review.  

18. Intermountain Health Care’s affordable housing units were transferred to the Park 
City Heights property per the Park City Heights Annexation Agreement and the 
Intermountain Health Care/USSA/Burbidge Annexation Agreement. 

19. Utilities, such as water, sewer, electricity, phone, and cable will need to be 
extended to the site and a utility phasing plan will be reviewed as part of the final 
MPD review. 

20. Access to the property is from Richardson’s Flat Road, a public road and the two 
upper estate lots have access from Sunridge Cove within the Hidden Oaks at 
Deer Valley Subdivision.  

21. The pre-MPD application complies with the Quinn’s Junction Joint Planning 
Principles in that the proposal results in significant public benefits due to the 
inclusion of a significant amount of affordable housing in a residential community 
with a range of housing types, and the proposed affordable housing relates to 
Park City’s recreation and tourism industry.    

22. A finding of compliance with the General Plan is required prior to submittal of 
applications for the Master Planned Development and Conditional Use permit.  

23. Compliance with applicable criteria outlined in the Land Management Code, 
including the CT zone (Section 15-2.23) and MPD (Section 15-6) is required as 
part of the final MPD review. 

24. Planning Commission action for General Plan compliance does not constitute 
approval of a Conditional Use Permit or Master Planned Development. General 
Plan compliance allows an applicant to submit a formal MPD application for 
Planning Commission review.   

25. The discussion in the Analysis section is incorporated herein.   
 
Conclusions of Law 
1. The pre-MPD application complies with the Land Management Code, Section 15-

6-4(B) Pre-Application Public Meeting and Determination of Compliance. 
2. The proposed pre-MPD application initially complies with the Park City General 

Plan, as conditioned. 
 
Conditions of Approval 
1. The following items shall be submitted with the MPD/CUP application, in addition 

to all required MPD submittal information: 
 a detailed site plan (lot layouts for development areas and phases, setbacks for 

individual lots and multi-family buildings, demonstration of the integration of 
affordable and market units) consistent with the General Plan Elements; 

 preliminary subdivision plat; 
 statement of architectural objectives and character, including architectural 

elevations, exterior materials/colors/details, and building height; 
 statement of green building objectives and compliance with annexation agreement 

requirements, including landscaping and water conservation objectives;  
 consideration of additional land uses, such as allowed support uses and 

amenities;  

Planning Commission - July 14, 2010 Page 209 of 269



 parking and circulation objectives and plans (vehicular-street widths, pedestrian, 
trails, emergency vehicles, public transit, bike lockers, bus stops, etc.); 

 visual analysis from identified vantage points (revised to reflect proposed site 
plan); 

 phasing plan for development and extension of utilities and trails; 
 existing and final grading plan identifying cut and fill areas, grade retaining 

structures, storm water detention areas, etc;  
 an affordable housing plan consistent with the Annexation Agreement describing 

unit sizes, configurations, rental and sale restrictions, occupancy requirements, etc 
 wildlife corridors and proposed mitigation for impacts to these corridors and 

additional information regarding mitigation for sage grouse habitat losses. 
 

2. All conditions of the Park City Heights Annexation Agreement, including the Water 
Agreement shall be complied with.  

 
Exhibits 
Exhibit A- Minutes of the April 2009 Planning Commission meeting   
Exhibit B- Annexation Agreement (includes the annexation plat and Water Agreement) 
Exhibit C- Conceptual site plan 
Exhibit D- Conceptual phasing plan 
Exhibit E- Visual Analysis from previous conceptual plan 
Exhibit F- Sensitive lands analysis   
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Planning Commission Meeting 
April 9, 2008 
Page 7 

MOTION: Commissioner Pettit moved to CONTINUE the Nakoma Condominiums matter to April 23, 
2008 and the 154 McHenry Avenue matter to May 28, 2008.  Commissioner Pettit seconded the motion. 

VOTE: The motion passed unanimously. 

1. Park City Heights - Annexation Request

Planner Kirsten Whetstone reviewed the request to annex approximately 286 acres in the Quinn’s 
Junction area in the southwest corner of SR248 and US40.  The applicants are requesting a Community 
Transition Zone with an MPD.   An MPD was submitted as a requirement of the annexation submittal and 
includes 157 market rate lots and 64 affordable housing units, which will come from three places.  The 
first is the 157 Lots proposed with the MPD, the second are 28 units transferred from the IHC Hospital 
site, and third are the 16 stacked flat units from the Talisker/Empire Pass project.  Those affordable 
housing units are not included in the overall density.  An additional 82 deed restricted affordable housing 
units are also being proposed with this master plan.  The    master plan includes 239 acres and a 
proposed density of 239 units at a 1:1 ratio, per the CT zone and the master planned development.

Planner Whetstone reported on issues that were left unresolved at the last meeting regarding the School 
Board.  The Staff report contained information on the school district, as well as the affordable housing.

Gary Hill reported that School Board Member Mike Boyle was ill and was unable to represent 
the School District this evening.  He asked Mr. Hill to express his apologies to the Planning 
Commission and to convey some of his comments.  Mr. Boyle felt the information provided in 
the Staff report accurately reflects the School Board’s position relative to the annexation, 
specifically the last paragraph on page 2 which says, “The overarching sentiment from the 
District representatives, however, was that regardless of the annexation, if growth occurs in the 
district boundaries, the School District will build its programs to meet the need.”   Mr. Hill noted 
that Mr. Boyle followed up his comment by saying that the School District responds to growth, 
but they do not encourage nor discourage it.   Therefore, the School District does not have a 
formal position on this annexation.   However, the School District believes there are beneficial 
offsets, including the additional affordable housing and additional tax revenue. 

Planner Whetstone understood that Phyllis Robinson was planning to attend this meeting to 
answer their questions regarding affordable housing.

Planner Whetstone noted that the Staff had provided alternative findings for Planning 
Commission consideration.   Findings A were prepared for a recommendation to the City 
Council for the annexation and MPD as currently proposed.  Findings B would eliminate the 30 
Talisker affordable deed restricted twin homes.  Findings C were  findings for denial.  If the 
Planning Commission chooses to deny the application, the Staff would like the opportunity to 
craft Findings C a little differently.

The Staff recommended that the Planning Commission forward a positive recommendation with 
Findings A to the City Council.

Spencer White, representing the applicant, stated that he went back into the archives and found 
the comprehensive plan in the Land Management Code that was in effect at the time the pre-
annexation settlement agreement was put in place with the original property owners.  He noted 
that the settlement agreement talks about low to medium density residential.  In the Code at that 
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time, the low density residential was 3 dwelling units per acre and the medium density 
residential was 5 to 8 dwelling units per acre.  Mr. White submitted a copy of that document for 
the record.

Mr. White had also compiled a summary of the Park City Heights project from the General Plan 
as it applies to Highway 40 and 248 southwest.  He also submitted a copy of that document for 
the record.

Mr. White stated that the applicants had met with the School District since the last meeting and 
he believed they had addressed all of the issues concerns raised at that meeting.

David Smith, representing the applicant, reviewed an aerial map and outlined the history of how 
the density was determined.  He recalled that the initial submittal was made in January 2005.  In 
the Spring of 2006, United Park was asked by the City to consider joining with Boyer Plumb in 
creating a comprehensive plan submittal for the site.  By the time the Task Force was formed in 
the Fall of 2006, the 200,000 square feet of commercial had been eliminated by Boyer Plumb 
and the joint submittal at that point was for 352 units.  In May 2007, halfway through the Task 
Force, those units had been reduced to a range between 317 and 335.  By the time they 
emerged from the Task Force process in the Fall of 2007, the density had been further reduced 
to 275 units.  At that point the 28 units from IHC were also included for a total density of 303 
units.

Mr. Smith identified the five acre site on the aerial map where the IHC units were originally 
proposed before they were pushed  into the joint application area.   That five acre site on the 
IHC property would now remain open.  Mr. Smith believed that the total density of 303 units 
includes units that should not be in the calculation.  He noted that the density calculation also 
includes the deed restricted, affordable/attainable units.  Mr. Smith stated that of the 82 
affordable/attainable units, 52 of those units are the balance of the off-site required affordable 
housing of United Park under the ‘99 and 2007 development agreement.  That leaves a balance 
of the so called 30 extra.  For purposes of this discussion and in an effort towards a positive 
recommendation, Mr. Smith remarked that the Planning Commission could consider removing 
the 30 extra units from United Park and reserve that discussion for the City Council in the event 
the City would want to include those 30 units to address its affordable housing needs.

Commissioner Russack asked if the 52 units would fulfill the remaining requirements for the 
United Park obligation.  Mr. Smith replied that the off-site obligation would be fulfilled with those 
52 units.  Commissioner Russack asked if the application for Marsac Avenue would be 
withdrawn.  Mr. Smith was not prepared to answer that question without knowing what would be 
approved on any of these other applications.

Commissioner Peek asked if the 52 units reflect the recent Prospector acquisitions of affordable 
housing.  Mr. Smith answered no.

Commissioner Pettit understood from the amendment to the housing technical report that 
currently 15.6 AUE’s are either completed or under construction.  There are another 170.25 
AUE’s in submitted applications, which include the application related to Park City Heights, and 

Planning Commission - July 14, 2010 Page 212 of 269



Planning Commission Meeting 
April 9, 2008 
Page 9 

another 35.4 potential AUE’s in other locations being explored.   Commissioner Pettit 
understood that United Park is appropriately hedging because they have no idea what will 
happen or where.   She just wanted to understand of how these units fit in the overall picture.

Chair O’Hara opened the public hearing. 

There was no comment. 

Chair O’Hara closed the public hearing.
Commissioner Russack asked if the City has ever approved an annexation without defining a 
specific density.  City Attorney Mark Harrington remarked that the City has had smaller 
annexations come in with base zoning designated.  It really depends on the annexation.
Commissioner Russack thought that most applications would not want an annexation approval 
without some density associated with it.  Commissioner Russack stated that in looking at the 
benefit to the community, he wanted to know at what point in the process they would define the 
most appropriate type of affordable housing for the community.  Planner Whetstone explained 
that an official affordable housing plan is required at the time of the master plan development for 
Planning review and recommendation; but the City Council, acting as the Housing Authority, 
actually finalizes that plan.  At that time, the Housing Authority would also finalize the mix of 
housing.  She outlined the process for determining the appropriate mix.

Commissioner Wintzer stated that the difficulty is trying to establish the benefit.  It is easy to 
establish the benefit of open space; but it is harder to identify the benefit of affordable housing 
without knowing more specifics about the units in relation to the community need.  He wants to 
make sure this is a benefit since that is why the developer is getting the increased density.

Phyllis Robinson pointed out that the chart in the Staff report is concurrent with Housing 
Resolution 17-99, which is the housing resolution that would govern this project, with the 
exception of a few units.  Ms. Robinson stated that the Planning Commission should be looking 
at the requirements for affordable housing within this project and not so much at the benefit.
The Housing Resolution sets the parameters  at 80% area median income and that varies 
based on household size and unit size.  Ms. Robinson remarked that they do go into more 
depth at the master planned development stage in terms of density approvals and the specifics 
of the affordable housing.   Regarding the benefit, Ms. Robinson pointed out that the benefit is 
the units being offered over and above the base requirements.

Mr. Smith stated that when United Park was first approached by the City about the possibility of 
joining together for a cohesively planned joint development, one of the priorities communicated 
by the City was to look at affordable and attainable housing that would apply to a range of 
incomes and pricing.  The applicants have consistently affirmed throughout this process that 
they are willing to take the City’s lead in terms of meeting those objectives.

Commissioner Russack asked if the number could still be adjusted if Talisker decides at the 
MPD stage that they do not want to build 52 units because 10 or 20 units can be built 
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somewhere else.  Planner Whetstone stated that it would depend on how the master planned 
development is approved, but that number could be reduced through an amendment to the 
MPD.

Mr. Harrington stated that it would also depend on timing, because the MPD for this project 
could go forth prior to final decisions on the other parcels.  He preferred that the Planning 
Commission focus on what they believe is an appropriate density for the general parameters.
They could include a general recommendation to the City Council to address the possibility of 
units being built somewhere else.

Commissioner Pettit referred to paragraph 10 of the Annexation Agreement that addresses the 
affordable housing requirement.  She noted that subparagraph A talks about the affordable 
housing requirement for the Park City Heights MPD and states that, “This requirement shall be 
satisfied by the construction of said units within the Park City Height MPD property.”
Subparagraph B references the IHC affordable housing units.  Commissioner Pettit thought the 
language in subparagraphs C and D, suggests “may be satisfied” and “may be allowed to be 
constructed.”  Mr. Harrington replied that the language was drafted that way to provide the 
Planning Commission with more flexibility.  He stated that the intent was also for the Planning 
Commission to refine that language as part of their recommendation. 

Commissioner Pettit noted that the paragraph also states that, “Affordable employee housing 
shall be provided in a manner consistent with the findings and conditions with the understanding 
and agreement of the parties.”  In the conditions attached to the Staff report, she did not see 
additional references to any findings that relate to affordable housing.  The resolution talks 
about a housing plan but she could not find any correlation with the MPD section of the Land 
Management Code in terms of submission of the housing plan.  Commissioner Pettit asked if it 
made sense for the findings to memorialize the requirements and how it relates to the next step 
moving forward, with regards to how that housing plan will be laid out throughout the process.

Mr. Harrington replied that there is an incorporation by reference of compliance with the 
resolution that would address the plan process.  He noted that findings 7 through 10 incorporate 
that resolution.   If the Planning Commission and City Council move forward, the findings would 
be updated to reflect the specifics. 

Planner Whetstone pointed out that the Task Force findings were also referenced with regard to 
the specifics. 

Commissioner Murphy asked if the School District is aware of the projected deficit.  Mr. Hill 
stated that the School District does not believe there would be an operating deficit because the 
property tax revenue generated by new development would offset additional operating costs.
The deficit would occur if it becomes necessary to build a new elementary school.   Mr. Murphy 
pointed out that the applicant’s fiscal analysis identified a deficit for the School District.   Mr. Hill 
explained that the opinion was based on a conversation with the School District last Monday 
where they were asked to carefully review the fiscal analysis.   The School District is aware of 
what the fiscal analysis indicates and they disagree.
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Commissioner Murphy remarked that the applicant’s economist indicated that if there is a deficit, 
the State would come in and fund it.  However, that was not the impression he got when he 
spoke with someone from the School Board.  He asked if Mr. Hill had discussed how a deficit 
would be dealt with.  Mr. Hill answered yes, and explained that there are multiple revenue 
sources to the School District.  He was under the impression that the additional revenue to 
offset the additional increase in per pupil spending would come from additional property tax 
revenue and not from the State.

Mr. White stated that the affordable housing fiscal analysis does not include the Empire Pass 
market rate units.  He was willing to adjust the fiscal analysis to include those units.  Mr. White 
explained that the fiscal analysis was prepared to provide a rough estimate of the impacts on 
the affordable units with just the MPD.  If they include the market rate units from Empire Pass, 
the negative will disappear and the revenue to the School District will be significant.  He 
believes the School District is aware of this fact.

Mr. White noted that the school numbers change from year to year and the School District does 
a five year projection.  One of their concerns is potential future impacts and the possible need to 
build a new elementary school. 

Commissioner Peek recalled a previous comment that if there is a deficit for the School District, 
taxes would be increased on the Park City Heights project.  He wanted to know why taxes 
would not be increased School District wide?   Mr. Hill replied that if for some reason the new 
growth, including the Empire Pass developments, did not cover the increased operational costs, 
the School District would have to increase their District wide property tax.   However, they do 
not anticipate that happening.

Commissioner Russack asked if the applicants had considered reducing the density.  Mr. White 
replied that at this point it is not a consideration.  He felt Mr. Smith had been clear in the history 
of where they started and what they are proposing today.  With the pre-annexation and 
settlement agreement, they feel the density has been reduced to a satisfactory number and they 
are ready to move forward from that point.

Commissioner Murphy asked if the slide shown of the annexation plat included the Byer 
property.  Planner Whetstone replied that the Byer parcel was included.  Commissioner Murphy 
wanted to know if that parcel would be given CT zoning.  Planner Whetstone answered yes.  Mr. 
Spencer noted that the Byer’s have approximately 12 acres.  Mr. Murphy clarified that it is a 12 
acre parcel that some day could come in with an MPD and CT zoning.

Mr. White stated that he had done a slope/sensitive lands analysis and that analysis included 
the Byer’s property to give an idea of the potential for development.  He indicated the location 
where they are providing an access through the Park City Heights project to the Byer parcel.
The intent was to provide a second access to that property to avoid it from being landlocked.

Commissioner Murphy understood that most of the Byer property is relatively undevelopable, 
with the exception of the piece that comes off of a cul-de-sac from Park City Heights.  Mr. 
Spencer stated that the applicants have had multiple conversations with the Byers and they had 
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joined the Task Force on their first site visit of the Park City Heights property.  At that time the 
Byers did not want to join the MPD process.

Planner Whetstone clarified that because the density in the MPD is 239 acres, the Byer property 
sits by itself.  It would have the CT zoning but no assigned density.

Commissioner Peek asked if the property could be annexed without the SLO overlay? 
Planner Whetstone replied that it could.  Commissioner Peek pointed out that the Byer portion 
appears to have 15 to 45 degree slopes on 25% of the property.  He wanted to know if the City 
would be committing that a future MPD would not to have an SLO overlay.   Planner Whetstone 
explained that the CT zone includes language regarding the sensitive lands.

Commissioner Murphy asked if there are any development restrictions on the City parcel.
Planner Whetstone believed it was identified as recreation and open space but she did not think 
it was restricted.   Commissioner Murphy asked Planner Whetstone to identify the UDOT parcel 
and the number of acres.  Planner Whetstone clarified that Parcel 4 belongs to UDOT and 
Parcel 5 is the City property.  Mr. White pointed out that Parcel 5 is separate from the land this 
applicant is proposing to dedicate to the City as open space .  Walter Plumb, the applicant, 
noted that the City can use the dedicated land for whatever purpose they wish and not just open 
space.

Mr. Harrington remarked that the Task Force findings show that in order for the density bonus, 
that land would remain open space.   He expected the new City parcel would be deed restricted 
open space.

Mr. White clarified that the 200 foot frontage protection zone only applies to the Park City 
Heights property.  Their plan shows it going further north and further south, but that was done 
for visual value to help the Planning Commission understand it.  They were not implying that it is 
specific to those properties or those property owners.

Commissioner Murphy referred to Alternative Findings B, finding 8, which talks about the MPD 
versus the annexation.  He felt the findings clearly state that the MPD shall substantially comply 
with the annexation plat.  He asked if the Planning Commission would be de facto approving the 
configuration the applicant has proposed.  Commissioner Murphy stated that he would feel more 
comfortable if the language was revised to say that the MPD shall substantially comply with the 
density of the annexation plat.

Mr. Plumb stated that Commissioner Murphy was right because they have not shown the 
Planning Commission any road grades or cuts on the roads.  This was done with the Task 
Force but not the Planning Commission.  He agreed that the road alignments could change.

Planner Whetstone remarked that the language specifically talks about complying with the 
annexation plat.  Commissioner Murphy clarified that it does not include the configuration 
shown.  Planner Whetstone replied that this was correct.

Chair O’Hara pointed out that with five Commissioners present, he would not be voting this 
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evening.  He commented on the number of times the Planning Commission has reviewed an 
application they really liked and wanted to see go forward, but they were unable to forward a 
positive recommendation because the LMC did not give them the ability to do so.  Chair O’Hara 
asked the Planning Commission to base their findings and their vote on the Land Management 
Code and the General Plan.   When he reads the General Plan, he personally thinks it is clear 
what Park City is intended to look like now and in the future.  When he reads the zoning, he 
reads that the CT zone is a community transitional zone and not a residential zone.  Chair 
O’Hara stated that if they trump the Land Management Code and the General Plan with 
affordable housing, they could expect to see 300 units on the farm in the near future.

Chair O’Hara requested that the Planning Commission continue the discussion and reach a 
point where someone could formulate a motion for a recommendation to the City Council this 
evening.

Commissioner Pettit stated that she had read the General Plan from cover to cover to get a 
good feel for the overriding theme of what the General Plan is trying to accomplish in the 
community.  From that, she tried to figure out how this project fits with that theme.
Commissioner Pettit believed that the overriding theme throughout the General Plan is 
protection of open space, maintain Park City’s small mountain town character and enhancement 
of the resort, and the importance of maintaining a viable and healthy tourism economy.  She felt 
that much of the language in various elements of the General Plan speaks to many of the things 
outlined in the findings for a negative recommendation.   Commissioner Pettit stated that based 
on her review and analysis of the Land Management Code and the annexation criteria, she 
could not support this application and would be voting for a negative recommendation.

Commissioner Wintzer stated that in reading the General Plan, he agrees with Chair O’Hara 
that some areas of this proposal do not fit.  He also agrees that the CT zone does not fit the 
residential units as proposed.  However, he would not like to see any other zone in that area 
besides the CT zone.   Commissioner Wintzer believed that any application that comes into the 
City in that location needs to come into the CT zone.   He felt that what the applicants are 
providing in terms of the entry corridor is a bonus.  He was not happy with the amount of density 
on the hillside but felt that issue could be discussed at a later time.  Commissioner Wintzer 
favored the amount of open space being provided.   He liked the idea of having affordable 
housing on a rail trail system and having a bus route.  It is the first community affordable 
housing he has seen that actually fits the location, regardless of whether or not it fits on the site. 
 Commissioner Wintzer still struggled with some of the issues, but he was leaning towards 
voting in favor of this annexation. 

Commissioner Peek stated that he was also torn because the location is excellent for this 
project based on the sports facility, supplying affordable housing to the IHC facility, and the rail 
trail.  He believes the park and ride with its transit use would be a benefit to this parcel.
Commissioner Peek felt the proposal was heavy on density and suggested that some of that 
density could be trimmed down.

Commissioner Murphy shared many of the comments voiced by his fellow Commissioners.  He 
appreciated how the applicants responded to his list of items in an exemplary fashion.
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Commissioner Murphy also appreciated the offer by the applicants to make the roads private.
He was struggling with the density and how it conforms with the General Plan; but he sees 
extensive benefits to the City from a plan that has been well-thought out.  Commissioner 
Murphy stated that he is very favorable towards an affordable housing project at this location 
and understands that they would not get that without a market project.  His biggest issue is the 
proposed density for the market project.   Commissioner Murphy noted that the Planning 
Commission would not be entertaining this proposal if it were not for the ‘92 settlement 
agreement and he wanted to know how much weight that agreement carries in terms of this 
application.  Commissioner Murphy stated that he came in this evening with a clear idea of how 
he would vote, but now he was 50/50 for and against.
Chair O’Hara stated that he was not a party to the ‘92 settlement agreement, but during that 
time he had a conversation with Toby Ross, the City Manager, when they first looked at this 
annexation when it was the Park City Country Club Estates.  Chair O’Hara remarked that Mr. 
Ross thought it was very important for the City to control everything they could out in the 
County.  Mr. Ross thought the City should annex the Country Club Estates and everything else 
along Highway 40.  Chair O’Hara pointed out that he had disagreed with Mr. Ross based on the 
General Plan.  Chair O’Hara stated that he could see where that ‘92 agreement came about and 
he could see what the Planning Commission was required to do.  For the amount of time and 
effort the City has put into this through Task Force and Planning Commission meetings and 
Staff time, they have kept their end of the bargain to favorably address the annexation.   He 
remarked that nothing in the ‘92 agreement says that the City will annex, because there is a 
specific constraint against binding future City Councils and Planning Commissions.  Chair 
O’Hara further stated that nothing in the ‘92 agreement says that the developer would get 
maximum density if annexation occurs.

Mr. Harrington remarked that the ‘92 settlement agreement speaks for itself.  He stated that 
annexation is a political question as well as a land use question.  When a government entity 
looks to decide legislatively to expand its boundaries, it is usually for more reasons and other 
jurisdictions than just a land use element.  He noted that the land use element is a dominant 
component for Park City, but because the agreement says “favorably consider” it removes some 
of that political question.  Mr. Harrington believes the balance is right because the Planning 
Commission is favorably considering the annexation in accordance with the Code in effect at the 
time of this application.  He clarified that the ‘92 agreement gives this application a higher 
priority from the political question as opposed to the land use element.  Mr. Harrington 
encouraged the Commissioners who were 50% to 60% in favor to be more specific in terms of a 
favorable density reduction.

Mr. White wanted it clear that the settlement agreement was not just to be annexed into the 
City.  It also went with the water.  That water is tied to the settlement agreement and that water 
was taken by the City and is in use today.

Commissioner Russack stated that from the beginning he has consistently had an issue with the 
density.  He thought Talisker’s offer to remove their 30 units was a step in the right direction for 
overall density reduction.  Commissioner Russack believed a reduction in the market rate units 
would be necessary in order for the Planning Commission to feel comfortable about the density. 
 With reduced density he could see this project fit and he could see clustering and units off the 
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hillside.  It would also reduce the visual impacts on the entry corridor.   Even with the reduction 
of the 30 Talisker units, he still believes the density is too high.  Commissioner Russack could 
see good benefits from this project but he did not want to set a precedent by approving 
something that does not meet with the Land Management Code and the General Plan.

Commissioner Pettit remarked that density is her main issue in terms of compliance with the 
General Plan.  Based on all the comments, she asked if there was a number or a range of 
numbers that could be incorporated into the annexation that would bring them closer to 
compliance and make the Commissioners more comfortable.  From a low density standpoint, 
she favored something in the range of 1 per 10 versus the one to one ratio proposed.  She 
agreed that this is an appropriate location for this type of project but they need to determine 
what the trade off would be.

Chair O’Hara felt they also needed to address the zone itself.  Everyone agrees that the CT 
zone is appropriate for that area, but the application is for residential use.  He noted that the first 
point in the purpose statement for the CT zone is to encourage low density public, quasi-public, 
or institutional uses as defined in the Land Management Code that relates to community open 
space, recreation, sports training development, tourism, community health.  Chair O’Hara 
reiterated that this project does none of those.   He noted that the purpose statement also says 
to prohibit highway service, commercial, regional commercial, and limit residential land uses.
Whether or not he likes this proposal, he has never seen it fitting the Land Management Code 
for the General Plan or for the zone.

Planner Whetstone pointed out that further CT zone language states that master planned 
developments are conditional uses and that single family dwellings are allowed.  Duplexes are 
allowed as a conditional use and multi-family dwellings as approved master planned 
developments.  Residential units cannot exceed one unit per acre.  She believes the language 
intends that if there is to be residential development in the CT zone it needs be low density 
development and it can have single family, duplexes and multi-family units.

Chair O’Hara did not disagree, but he felt the purpose of the CT zone was to find a way to get 
the density IHC needed, to get the USSA out there, and to get affordable housing.

Mr. Harrington disagreed with Chair O’Hara and stated that Planner Whetstone was more 
correct in her interpretation.  The City knew there would be a residential component on the 
south side of this quadrant, therefore, the CT zone did contemplate residential development.
However, if the majority of the Planning Commission agrees with Chair O’Hara, one alternative 
would be to reject the zone recommendation from the subcommittee and recommend another 
district that has a hard-coded low density.  Under State Code conditional uses are permitted if 
the conditions can be mitigated.  Mr. Harrington felt it was an over-characterization to say that 
the zone was not permitted for predominantly residential use.   Mr. Harrington outlined 
additional options the Planning Commission could consider in working towards a positive 
recommendation.

Commissioner Murphy recalled an earlier comment regarding a 200,000 square foot reduction 
in commercial entitlement.  He wanted to know where that number came from.   Mr. White 
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replied that it was part of the original application submitted in January 2005.  That was just Park 
City Heights and did not include Talisker.  It was 200,000 square feet of commercial on the 24 
acre parcel next to SR248, as well as 352 market rate residential units on the other property.
Planner Whetstone explained that at the time the General Plan identified that area as a 
residential and commercial receiving zone.

Mr. White wanted it clear that the 239 acres in the MPD always included the 82 deed restricted 
attainable/affordable units as part of the Talisker obligation.  If you include the 52 units as 
affordable coming from the Empire Pass development agreement and   the reduction of the 30 
units, that puts the market rate units at 157 units.

Planner Whetstone asked if there was agreement among the Planning Commission to remove 
the 30 Talisker units.  Commissioner Peek remarked that a starting point would be to take the 
82 units, remove the 30 attainable Talisker units and the 8 Prospector units, and go from there.
That leaves 44 units as a starting point.

In fairness to the applicants, Commissioner Wintzer felt they should also remove the IHC units.
The Planning Commission could then decide if it is more important to have the open space at 
the IHC campus or at Park City Heights.  Commissioner Wintzer stated that in his opinion, 
taking those units off the IHC campus was a visual benefit.

After further discussion regarding density, Spencer White stated that throughout this entire 
process the applicant has been extremely willing to work with any recommendations given and 
they are willing to work through the MPD process in moving lots and looking at different 
configurations.  However, through this 3-1/2+ year process and with the settlement agreement, 
they have gone from a point they believed was allowed by the settlement agreement to a point 
where the developer is comfortable with those market rate units.   In terms of the direction by 
the City Attorney to reduce the density to a number everyone is comfortable with, Mr. White 
believes that is something that can be worked on through the MPD process.

Commissioner Peek stated that with the 750 car park and ride, a transit hub, the density, and 
the rail trail, the City needs to decide if a neighborhood commercial use is an appropriate trade 
for density.

Commissioner Wintzer felt they should reduce the market rate units rather than the affordable 
units.  He did not believe anyone objected to the density of the affordable housing units.
Commissioner Russack thought the density could probably work if the market rate units were 
reduced by 30 units.

Commissioner Murphy stated that personally he could wrap the General Plan around the 
affordable housing element, because it is a clear benefit to the resort community.  He agreed 
that any density reduction should come from the market rate units and not the affordable 
housing element. 

The Planning Commission took a five minute recess.
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Chair O’Hara reconvened the Planning Commission meeting.

Chair O’Hara noted that the CT zone says “may” allow up to one unit per acre; however the 
zone does not require the City to grant that density.  Therefore, during the MPD process if the 
applicant meets all the requirements within that zone to get the extra density, that would be the 
maximum density at the MPD.   Chair O’Hara wanted to know if approval of the annexation 
agreement would vest 303 units and if it would tie their hands at the MPD process.

Jim Carter pointed out that the Planning Commission would not be signing the annexation 
agreement.  He felt it was safe to say that nothing is vested by virtue of a recommendation to 
the City Council.  To the extent that the Planning Commission is able to agree on a 
recommendation to the City Council that says they are generally comfortable with certain things 
but there needs to be additional work on reducing market rate units, that might open the door 
might to discuss commercial, etc.  That type of direction clearly avoids pinning down numbers 
and committing anyone to anything in particular.  It would give the City Council a sense of the 
Planning Commission’s point of view and what they think it would take to make the project 
better.

Chair O’Hara felt the City Council was looking for the Planning Commission to determine that 
the application complies with the General Plan and conforms to the zone.  At that point the City 
Council writes the annexation agreement and that becomes the law.

Mr. Harrington stated that if the majority of the Commissioners believe this does not comply, 
they should be crafting a negative recommendation based on Findings C.  Otherwise, they 
should be looking at a recommendation that forwards a positive recommendation on Option B 
with additional direction for the City Council to consider a reduction in the overall density of the 
project and specifically consider looking at additional support commercial.

Commissioner Pettit was inclined to forward a positive recommendation with language that 
would be tied to reduction in density that is consistent with the CT zone and the General Plan 
elements that guide annexation and development in this particular area.  As she reads the 
purpose statements for the CT zone, there is contemplation of some limited residential 
development and they need to look to the General Plan to define that.  Commissioner Pettit did 
not believe the one to one relationship fits the concept of the General Plan.  However she was 
unsure what would fit in the range between 1 to 20 and one to one without the benefit of a site 
plan.

Commissioner Wintzer thought the City Council would want a recommendation from the 
Planning Commission with specific direction with regards to a density reduction.

Mr. Harrington proposed language for a motion in an effort to bridge the gap and provide more 
specificity.  The motion would forward a recommendation in accordance with Findings B with an 
affirmative statement to the City Council that the Planning Commission does not find a 
maximum one to one residential density as consistent with the General Plan for this area.
Therefore, the Planning Commission recommends that the City Council further explore a 
reduction in density in addition to some limited support commercial.
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Mr. White asked Mr. Harrington if he meant the MPD application when he made reference to the 
planning area.  Mr. Harrington answered yes.  Mr. White pointed out that through the MPD 
process there may be the ability to change the scope of the master plan to get to a one to one 
density.  Mr. Harrington agreed.

Commissioner Murphy felt it would be difficult to reconcile with Findings B because the density 
is referenced so often in the document.  He suggested that a recommendation as proposed by 
Mr. Harrington would necessitate a re-write of the findings.  Mr. Harrington clarified that the 
Planning Commission could give a recommendation and  add that the findings should be 
modified accordingly.  The intent would be to keep this moving forward and at the same time 
give the direction that the General Plan and the annexation process contemplates for the City 
Council to make an informed decision.  Mr. Harrington stated that if the Planning Commission 
continues to get hung up over specifics he encouraged them to provide a general 
recommendation to keep the process moving forward.

Commissioner Pettit agreed with Commissioner Murphy’s earlier comment that it would be 
difficult to address the density without knowing how the findings are re-written.  She believed 
they could work through it but they need to be clear on exactly what they are recommending to 
the City Council.

Commissioner Wintzer suggested forwarding a positive recommendation based on Findings B 
with a percentage of reduction on the market rate units.

Mr. Plumb stated that the reality today is that there is no market.  In addition, they have a  water 
tank to build and they need to meet the requirements for traffic improvements.  If they are forced 
into too much of a reduction, the entire project is not feasible.  He used their project at the 
Canyons as an example of how bad the market really is.

Commissioner Wintzer clarified that his suggestion was to move this forward to the City Council 
with a recommendation.  The City Council ultimately makes the final decision and the applicants 
can make their plea at that level.  He was only trying to provide the City Council with some 
guidance and direction.  Commissioner Wintzer agreed that after a certain point it does become 
infeasible.

Mr. Smith wanted it clear that they do not harbor the illusion that the findings would constitute a 
vested right.

Setting aside the 22 findings, Mr. Carter asked if there was an action the Planning Commission 
could take to convey their preferences to the City Council in their own words rather than 
adopting drafted findings.  He agreed that editing those 22 findings tonight would not work.

MOTION: Commissioner Russack moved to forward a POSITIVE recommendation to the City 
Council for the Park City Heights annexation based on Findings B as outlined in the Staff report 
with the removal of the 30 Talisker twin homes; and charge the City Council with determining 
the final density for the market rate units as applicable as defined by the Land Management 
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Code and the General Plan as it relates to the CT zone.

Commissioner Pettit asked if Commissioner Russack wanted to adopt the findings as currently 
written.

Commissioner Russack modified his motion to reflect that the findings should be modified 
accordingly.

Mr. Harrington requested that they wait until the motion was seconded before discussing the 
motion.
Commissioner Wintzer seconded the motion with further discussion. 

Commissioner Pettit amended the motion to be clear to the City Council that the 
recommendation is to significantly reduce the density to reflect the purpose statements of the 
CT zone regarding residential development and the General Plan guidelines for this particular 
area.

Commissioners Russack and Wintzer accepted the amendments to the motion.

Commissioner Murphy clarified that the motion was to forward a positive recommendation with 
the reduction of the 30 attainable housing units, that there is no expectation with regards to the 
configuration of the MPD, and that the Planning Commission was giving specific direction to the 
City Council that the density proposed by the applicant is not appropriate and needs to be 
reduced in order to comply with the CT zoning and the General Plan.   The Commissioners 
concurred.

VOTE: The motion passed unanimously.

Findings B/Annexation Agreement Points - Park City Heights Annexation

2. Boyer Plumb Park City, L.L.C. (“Park City Heights”) a Utah limited liability company, filed 
an Annexation Petition on January 28, 2005.  An amendment to the petition was filed on 
February 16, 2005 to complete the annexation petition. 

3. The City Council accepted the Annexation Petition on March 10, 2005. 

4. The City Council established the Park City Heights Annexation Task Force on May 4, 
2006 (Resolution No. 13-06) for purposes of formulating specific recommendations 
relating to the annexation’s proposed zoning, land uses, affordable housing, 
transportation, and community economics/fiscal impacts.  On May 3, 2007, the City 
Council extended the terms of the Park City Heights Annexation Task Force (Resolution 
No. 06-07) to August 3, 2007. 

On July 10, 2007, the Task Force forwarded a unanimous positive recommendation to the 
Planning Commission to zone the annexation area to the Community Transition Zone 
(CT) District, which includes specific provisions addressing residential master planned 
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developments, open space, density, affordable housing, sensitive lands, trails, public 
transit facilities, public benefit dedication, and sustainable green building practices. 

The Task Force forwarded a unanimous positive recommendation the Planning Commission on 
the economic impact/fiscal analysis, traffic and transportation impacts and mitigation, 
and general parameters related to the MPD, Task Force findings (Exhibit E) are included 
herein.

5. The property subject to the Annexation Petition (The “Annexation Property”) is currently 
undeveloped, consists of 286.64 acres, and is located in unincorporated Summit County 
at the southwest corner of the State Route 248/Highway 40 interchange.

6. The Annexation Property currently is zoned in Summit County Developable Lands (DL), 
with a base density of 1 units/20 acres and 1 unit/40 acres (depending on the extent of 
any environmentally sensitive lands which need to be managed or preserved in 
compliance with any applicable laws, rules and regulations, including without limitation 
the City’s Sensitive Lands development standards in terms of the location of 
development with setbacks from streams and wetlands; protecting sensitive areas such 
as slopes, ridge tops, and entry corridors; and providing a visual analysis to determine 
impacts.  The density determination is not applicable to the CT zone, unless the SLO 
overlay zoning is applied.

7. The Annexation Property is to be zoned, as shown on the attached Annexation Plat, 
Community Transition District-Master Planned Development (CT-MPD).  The Community 
Transition Zone (CT) has a base density of 1 units/20 acres.  The Community Transition 
Zone permits density bonuses up to a maximum of 1 units/acres for residential Master 
Planned Developments provided specific standards are met relating to open space, 
Frontage Protection Zone (FPZ) setbacks, parking, affordable housing and public 
land/facilities.  The CT zone permits a residential density of up to 3 units per acre 
provided additional standards are achieved.

8. The land uses proposed on the Annexation Property include a mixed use residential 
development consisting of 157 market rate units (preliminary proposal includes 81 single 
family lots ranging in size from 12,000 to 15,000 square feet and 76 single-family cottage 
lots ranging from 8,000 to 9,500 sf.), 23.55 AUE of affordable housing required for the 
market rate lots, 44.78 AUE to partially fulfill the housing obligation as outlined in the 
Intermountain Healthcare/USSA/Burbidge Annexation Agreement, 20 AUE of affordable 
housing to partially fulfill the Talisker/Empire Pass housing obligation as outlined in the 
Flagstaff amended and restated Annexation Agreement, and an additional (0 to 127.25 
depending on the Planning Commission recommendation) AUE as proposed by 
Talisker on the 20 acre Quinn’s Junction parcel identified in the amended and restated 
Flagstaff Annexation Agreement.  Other support uses, as approved by the Planning 
Commission and consistent with the LMC, during the Master Planned Development 
review, may be allowed.

9. The MPD shall substantially comply with the Annexation Plat.  The proposed total 
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density for the 239 acre annexation area is 157 units (each lot is one residential unit with 
maximum house size/building footprint to be determined during the MPD review) and 0
to 82 affordable units (0 to 127.25 AUE) equating to less than 1 unit/acre (the 
number will depend on the PC recommendation).

10. The Petitioner offers and the City accepts donation of 24 acres of the Property, known 
as Parcel SS-92, for open space and public recreation uses. 

11. The property is subject to the Employee/Affordable Housing requirements of the 
Affordable Housing Guidelines and Standards Resolution 17-99.  The base 
employee/affordable housing requirements for the MPD associated with the 157 market 
units is 23.55 AUE (20 units).  One Affordable Unit Equivalent equals 800 square feet.

12. July 10, 2007, the Park City Heights Annexation Task Force forwarded a unanimous 
recommendation to the Planning Commission on traffic and transportation mitigation.
The Task Force recommendation is based, in part, on traffic impact study provided by 
Petitioner’s traffic consultants, Hales Engineering 9dated June 7, 2007). 

The Petition will be responsible for improving and dedicating all necessary access to the 
property from SR248 and all necessary intersection improvements including a signalized 
intersection at SR248, when warranted, as described in the June 7, 2007, Hales traffic 
impact study.  Petitioner will be responsible for all coordination and costs associated 
with providing access to the development site as required in the Subdivision Chapter of 
the LMC Sections 15-7.2 & 15-7.3, including primary access, a signalized intersection as 
necessary, all to be determined and agreed as part of the MPD and subdivision approval 
process.

The City has agreed to consider other potential cost-sharing traffic and transportation mitigation 
strategies which may include, but are not limited to the development of additional 
employee/affordable housing linked to the community transit system and physical 
improvements such as, but not limited to a transit hub, park and ride lot, Rail Trail and 
other trail improvements, and van/shuttle programs.

13. The Planning Commission held public hearings on the Annexation Agreement on 
February 27 and March 26, 2008. 

14. The City, the Petitioner and any affected parties, shall and hereby acknowledge and 
agree that the Annexation, the Annexation Agreement and the obligations of the 
Petitioner (and its successors or assigns) hereunder are subject to reasonable 
discretion, confirmation, determination and agreement of the parties with respect to the 
Final MPD and Subdivision Plat; any necessary Development Agreement for each parcel 
of the Property; Construction Mitigation; Landscaping Plans; Lighting; Related Access, 
Utilities and Roads, Public amenities and Trails, Affordable Housing and all related 
provisions of the Land Management Code. 

15. Recitals of the Ordinance, annexing the 286.64 acres of property known as Park City 
Heights, are hereby incorporated herein. 
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16. The Planning Commission finds that the requested density of one unit per acre is in the 
range of low density residential development under the Land Management Code and 
that the annexation complies with the purpose statements of the proposed Community 
Transition (CT) zone regarding low density development, provided the MPD can comply 
with the other purpose statements for the CT zone and be in substantial compliance with 
the General Plan.  According to the LMC, areas zoned in the Estate District are 
designated very low density, environmentally sensitive residential and this zone allows 
for a maximum density of one unit per 3 acres. According to the General Plan, areas 
zoned Residential Development (RD) and Single Family (SF) are designated as low 
density residential and these zones allow 3 to 5 units per acre. The LMC also provides 
that  medium density residential development is in the range of 5 to 8 units per acre.

17. The Planning Commission finds that the requested land uses of a mix of single family 
residential and affordable multi-family units (townhouses to stacked flats) are consistent 
with the purpose statement of the CT zone in that they are clustered development 
preserving the natural setting and scenic entry corridor by providing significant open 
space and landscape buffers between the development and highway corridor.  The 
General Plan identifies this area as a low density residential receiving zone that allows 
for clustered development.

18. The Planning Commission finds that while 239 units on the 239 acre MPD site is 
consistent with the maximum allowable density for the CT zone for residential Master 
Planned Developments that meet certain standards, reduction in the allowable maximum 
density during the MPD process may be appropriate to meet the purpose statements of 
the CT zone and the General Plan.  The specific site plan and layout of the MPD is not 
approved with the annexation and there is no entitlement to the maximum density 
allowable for the CT zone. 

19. The Planning Commission finds that the proposed annexation complies with the General 
Plan regarding the establishment of an open space buffer around park City’s expanded 
boundaries to encompass the natural and visual basin that defines the community in that 
open space is provided to the north, south, and west of the propose MPD.  The 
proposed development is clustered on the site and is setback from entry corridors by 
250' to 1,300', with proposed enhancements to the community trail system and open 
space.

20. The Commission finds that with a reduction in the proposed density, the pattern, 
location, and appearance of the development would not intrude on the visual quality of 
Park City and surrounding areas and that further visual analysis of the site plan shall be 
conducted prior to approval of the MPD. During the MPD process, the Planning 
Commission may recommend appropriate reductions in density in order to mitigate the 
visual impacts of the MPD. 

21. The Planning Commission finds that with a reduction in density, the proposed 
annexation does maintain the mountain resort character and does preserve and 
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enhance the open space, community facilities, visually important view corridors and 
resort character of Park City.  Specific design characteristics of the site plan and MPD 
will be required prior to MPD approval to meet the criteria that the development is not a 
typical suburban subdivision. 

22. Section 2.10.5 of the Flagstaff Amended and Restated Development Agreement states 
that affordable housing at Quinn’s Junction is subject to Planning Commission 
recommendation and is not vested by the Development Agreement.  The Planning 
Commission recommends that in evaluating density reductions to the MPD, alternatives 
to development of the Talisker/Empire Pass housing obligation at Quinn’s Junction be 
considered or further explored, including 1) the donation of the 20- acre Quinn’s Junction 
property to the City, 2) building the units on an alternative parcel, or 3) payment of a fee 
in lieu.

23. The Planning Commission finds that the annexation complies with the Quinn’s Junction 
Joint Planning Principles in that the proposal results in significant public benefits due to 
the inclusion of a significant amount of affordable housing in a residential community 
with a range of housing types.  The affordable housing relates to Park City’s recreation 
and tourism industry.

The Park City Planning Commission meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m. 

Approved by Planning Commission____________________________________ 
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